Factsheet: Israeli Forces' Misuse of Guided Bomb Units

Amid the ongoing conflict, the Israeli military has conducted offensive operations in the occupied Gaza Strip, Lebanon, and Yemen in which it has used U.S.-made weapons in attacks on civilians and civilian infrastructure, including attacks that human rights organizations have said should be investigated as war crimes. This factsheet focuses on the Israeli military's use of JDAMs and other GBUs since May 2023 and provides an overview of relevant U.S. weapons sales and transfers to the Israeli government during this period as well as incidents of civilian harm based on publicly available information from non-governmental organizations and media reporting. It is not intended to be exhaustive.

About JDAMs and GBU-39

US-made Joint Direct Attack Munitions (JDAM) have been used by the Israeli military for offensive operations in the occupied Gaza Strip and southern Lebanon since October 2023. The JDAM is a guidance kit that improves the accuracy of unguided, general-purpose bombs from fighter and bomber aircraft.ⁱ JDAMS use either the 2,000-pound BLU-109/MK 84, the 1,000-pound BLU-110/MK 83 or the 500 pound BLU-111/MK 82 warheads.ⁱⁱ JDAMS are compatible with several models of fighter aircraft, including F-15E, F/A-18C/D/E/F, F-16C/D, F-35, and F-22 aircraft.ⁱⁱⁱ

JDAM kits attached to MK-84, MK-83, and MK-82 bombs are designated GBU-31, GBU-32, or GBU-38, respectively.^{iv} When they are attached to "bunker-buster" BLU-109 bombs, they are designated as GBU-56. JDAM kits can also be attached to Israeli-made bombs, such as Elbit Systems' MPR500. Both JDAMs and GBU-39 bombs are manufactured by The Boeing Company at the main production facility in St. Charles, Missouri.^v Not all guided bomb units are JDAMs since there are several models and variations of GBUs. This includes the GBU-39 Small Diameter Bomb,^{vi} GBU-12 Paveway,^{vii} and others that Israel uses.

Recent U.S. Sales and Transfers of JDAMs and other GBUs

Human rights organizations have documented unlawful attacks by Israeli forces amid the ongoing conflict and during past offensives, including in 2008-9,^{viii} 2014,^{ix} and 2021.^x This pattern has included the unlawful use of JDAMS and other GBUs. Despite the overwhelming evidence of a broad pattern of violations of international humanitarian and human rights law by the Israeli authorities, the Biden administration has continued to transfer and sell weapons to the Israeli government without sufficient oversight or vetting. This document provides examples of misuse of US-origin JDAMs and GBU-39 from 2023 and 2024.

These transfers and sales have included JDAMs and GBU-39. On August 9, 2024, it was reported that the State Department formally notified Congress of a direct sale of 6,500 JDAMs to Israel.^{xi} On August 13, 2024, the State Department also notified Congress of approval of a possible sale of 50 F-15IA and 25 F-15I+ aircraft and related materials and equipment.^{xii} Since October 7, 2023, the Biden administration facilitated the sale and transfer of large amounts of weapons, including

more than 10,000 2,000-pound bombs and thousands of Hellfire missiles.^{xiii} These transfers have also included nearly 14,000 MK-84 2,000-pound bombs, 6,500 500-pound bombs, 3,000 Hellfire precision-guided air-to-ground missiles, 1,000 bunker-buster bombs, and 2,600 air-dropped small-diameter bombs.^{xiv}

On May 8, 2024, Defense Secretary Lloyd Austin confirmed that the Biden administration had paused a shipment of bombs to Israel amid concerns over their potential use in Rafah in the occupied Gaza Strip.^{xv} However, two months later in July 2024, the Biden administration said that it would resume a shipment of 1,700 500-pound bombs that had been put on hold as part of a shipment of 1,800 2,000-pound bombs, which remain under review.^{xvi}

Misuse of Joint Direct Attack Munitions (JDAM) and GBU-39 and other airstrikes in the occupied Gaza Strip, Lebanon, and Yemen

1. May 9, 2023 - GBU-39 Small Diameter Bomb, Gaza City, occupied Gaza Strip

On May 9, 2023, at 2AM, Israeli forces launched a five-day offensive that began by launching air strikes targeting the al-Sha'af neighborhood in al-Shuja'iyah, Gaza City targeting the house of Khalil al-Bahtini, a senior commander of Al-Quds Brigades.^{xvii} During the bombing, 10 civilians were killed and more than 20 were injured. Amnesty International's weapons experts analyzed photographs showing ammunition fragments that hit civilian infrastructure and identified the use of a GBU-39 Small Diameter Bomb manufactured by Boeing Defense, Space and Security.^{xviii} Amnesty International found that the attack was likely a disproportionate attack that should be investigated as a war crime.^{xix}

2. May 12, 2023 - GBU-32/31 Bomb, Deir al-Balah, occupied Gaza Strip

On May 12, 2023, Israeli fighter jets attacked the neighborhood of al-Matayna in the Deir al-Balah area of central Gaza using what appeared to be a GBU-32/31 bomb based on Amnesty International's investigation.^{xx} The attack destroyed 23 residential buildings, including a two-story building housing two families and a medical facility in the area.^{xxi} Approximately 10 civilians were living in one of the residential buildings in the attack.^{xxii} Amnesty International determined that the attack did not meet the requirement to qualify as a military necessity that would have been proportionate to the magnitude of destruction caused.^{xxiii} Specifically, Amnesty International found there were no key military commanders or leaders of the Al-Quds Brigades near this attack, indicating no accurate military objective.^{xxiv}

3. May 13, 2023 – GBU-32/31, Jabalia refugee camp, occupied Gaza Strip

On May 13, 2023, Israeli fighter jets dropped what appeared to be a GBU-32/31 bomb on a fourstory residential building belonging to the Nabhan family in Jabalia refugee camp located in the northern Gaza Strip.^{xxv} The building was home to 42 people, five of them living with disabilities, including three wheelchair users.^{xxvi} The residents were only given 15 minutes warning before the attack.^{xxvii} This gave them insufficient time to carry out electric wheelchairs, which were destroyed in the airstrike.^{xxviii} Amnesty International visited the destroyed building and found no evidence that the house, or any other premises in the neighborhood, had been used to store weapons or other military equipment or to fire rockets.^{xxix} No secondary explosions or conflagrations were reported following the air strike.^{xxx} It is also extremely unlikely that the house had been used to command cyber or other operations that could have contributed to military operations. ^{xxxi} Amnesty International also found no evidence that the building was home to any Al-Quds Brigades military commander whose targeting would provide a definite military advantage.^{xxxii} The attack therefore appears to have been a direct attack on a civilian object and to constitute prohibited destruction of property and a likely a form of collective punishment.^{xxxiii}

4. October 10, 2023 – JDAM, Deir al-Balah, occupied Gaza Strip

On October 10, 2023, at approximately 8:30pm, an Israeli airstrike hit the home of the al-Najjar family in Deir al-Balah killing 24 civilians.^{xxxiv} In total 21 members of the al-Najjar family were killed as well as three neighbors.^{xxxv} Amnesty International's weapons experts determined that the bomb likely weighed at least 1,000 pounds and used a US-manufactured JDAM kit.^{xxxvi} The code stamped on the plates, 70P862352, are associated with JDAMs and Boeing. Additional codes indicated that the JDAM was manufactured in 2018.^{xxxvii} Amnesty International did not find any indication that there were any military objectives at the site of the strike or that the people in the buildings were military targets, raising concerns that this strike was a direct attack on civilians or on civilian objects and called for the attack to be investigated as a war crime.^{xxxviii}

5. October 19, 2023 – unidentified airstrike, Gaza City, occupied Gaza Strip

On October 19, 2023, an Israeli air strike destroyed a building in the compound of the Saint Porphyrius Greek Orthodox Church in the heart of Gaza's old city.^{xxxix} An estimated 450 internally displaced members of Gaza's small Christian community were sheltering in the building.^{xl} The strike killed 18 civilians and injured at least 12 others.^{xli} Amnesty International determined that the strike was an indiscriminate attack or a direct attack on civilians or civilian objects and called for the attack to be investigated as a war crime.^{xlii}

6. October 20, 2023 – unidentified airstrike, al-Nuseirat refugee camp, occupied Gaza Strip

On October 20, 2023, at around 2pm, an Israeli air strike destroyed the al-Aydi family home and severely damaged two neighboring houses in the al-Nuseirat refugee camp in the central Gaza Strip.^{xliii} In total, 28 civilians were killed. Their houses were in the area where the Israeli military had ordered residents of northern Gaza to move to.^{xliv} Amnesty International did not find any indication that there were any military objectives at the site of the two strikes or that the people in the buildings were military targets, raising concerns that these strikes were direct attacks on civilian objects. Amnesty International did not find any indication that there were any military of the strike or that the people in the buildings were military targets, raising concerns that the people in the buildings were military targets, raising concerns that the people in the buildings were military targets, raising concerns that the people in the buildings were military targets, raising concerns that the people in the buildings were military targets, raising concerns that the people in the buildings were military targets, raising concerns that the people in the buildings were military targets, raising concerns that the strike was a direct attack on civilian objects and called for the attack to be investigated as a war crime.^{xlv}

7. October 22, 2023 – JDAM, Deir al-Balah, occupied Gaza Strip

On October 22, 2023, an Israeli airstrike hit three houses belonging to three brothers of the Abu Mu'eileq family at approximately 12pm.^{xlvi} In total, 18 members of the Mu'eileq family were killed – 12 children and six women – as well as their neighbor Rajab Ghazi Mezyed.^{xlvii} Amnesty International's weapons experts determined that the bomb likely weighed 2,000 pounds and used a US-manufactured JDAM kit.^{xlviii} The code stamped on the plates, 70P862352, are associated with JDAMs and Boeing. Additional codes indicated that the JDAM was manufactured in 2017.^{xlix} Amnesty International found that this strike was either a direct attack on civilians or civilian objects or an indiscriminate attack and should be investigated as a war crime.¹

8. October 31 and November 1, 2023 – JDAM and unidentified airstrike, Jabalia refugee camp, occupied Gaza Strip

Israeli forces launched two airstrikes on the Jabalia refugee camp in the northern Gaza Strip on October 31 and November 1, 2023.^{li} At least 195 people were killed in the two airstrikes, with more than 700 wounded and 120 missing according to the Gaza government media office.^{lii} According to Reuters, a weapons expert said that the craters from the October 31 attack were consistent with JDAMs, specifically GBU-31 2000-pound bombs or GBU-32 1000 pound bombs.^{liii}

9. December 12, 2023 – unidentified airstrike, Rafah, occupied Gaza Strip

On December 12, 2023, at 3:02am, an Israeli strike directly hit two houses belonging to the Harb family in Al-Zuhour neighborhood killing 25 civilians and wounding at least 17 others.^{liv} The strike completely destroyed the two houses and severely damaged three adjacent homes where some of the fatalities occurred.^{lv} Witness testimony and photographic evidence collected from the scene indicate the houses were struck more than once, resulting in at least two craters.^{lvi} Amnesty International did not find any evidence that there were any military objectives in the area or that any of those present in the buildings at the time were legitimate military targets raising serious concerns that this was a direct attack on civilians and civilian objects and should be investigated as a war crime.^{lvii}

10. December 14, 2023 – unidentified airstrike, Rafah, occupied Gaza Strip

On December 14, 2023, an Israeli strike hit and destroyed a three-story residential building belonging to the Abdallah Shehada, a 69-year-old surgeon and former director of Abu Yousef Al-Najjar Hospital in the Brazil neighborhood.^{1viii} A 69-year-old surgeon and former director of Abu Yousef Al-Najjar Hospital were killed in addition to at least 29 other civilians.^{lix} At least 10 others were also injured in the attack.^{1x} Amnesty International did not find any indication that a military target was present inside or in the vicinity of the house or that it was a military objective raising concerns that it was a direct attack on civilians and civilian objects and should be investigated as a war crime.^{1xi}

11. December 19, 2023 – unidentified airstrike, Rafah, occupied Gaza Strip

On December 19, 2023, an Israeli strike hit the two-story house of Omar Zu'rub in western Rafah.^{1xii} The strike killed 22 civilians - 11 children, 7 men, 4 women and destroyed the house and adjacent residential buildings.^{1xiii} Amnesty International confirmed the identity of at least 16 individuals who were injured, but scores more were likely wounded as one of the severely damaged houses sheltered up to 70 people.^{1xiv} Amnesty International found no evidence that those residing in houses that were targeted by the strikes had any affiliation with armed groups, further indicating the lack of an evident military objective.^{1xv} Furthermore, two of the three attacks were carried out at night.^{1xvi} Amnesty concluded that this was a direct attack on civilians and civilian objects and must be investigated as a war crime.^{1xvii}

12. January 9, 2024 – GBU-39, Rafah, occupied Gaza Strip

On January 9, 2024, an Israeli strike hit the top two floors of the Nofal family five-story building located in the Tal Al-Sultan neighborhood just before 11pm.^{lxviii} Tal Al-Sultan is a neighborhood to which the Israeli military had repeatedly ordered displaced residents to flee.^{lxix} The attack killed 18 civilians killed, including 10 children, 4 men, 4 women and injuring at least 8 others.^{lxx} Other homes collapsed under debris of destruction of the Nofal family's house. ^{lxxi} Amnesty International's weapons experts investigated the attack, analyzing photos of fragments of ordnance from rubble and identified it as a GBU-39 Small Diameter Bomb (SDB), made in the US by Boeing.^{lxxii} Amnesty International found no indication of clear military objectives in the residential buildings that were targeted. Amnesty International determined that it was a likely direct attack on civilians and civilian objects or possibly an indiscriminate attack resulting from failing to take all feasible precautions to avoid killing or injuring civilians and should be investigated as a war crime.^{lxxiii}

13. March 27, 2024 – JDAM, Habbarieh, Lebanon

On March 27, in southern Lebanon an Israeli air strike targeted a residential building housing the Emergency and Relief Corps of the Lebanese Succour Association, an emergency and relief center.^{lxxiv} The attack killed 7 volunteers at the center who were from the town of Habbarieh.^{lxxv} Human Rights Watch (HRW) determined this to be an unlawful attack on civilians that failed to take all necessary precautions and added that if the attack on civilians was carried out intentionally or recklessly that it should be investigated as a war crime.^{lxxvi} HRW reviewed photographs of weapon remnants from the site, and identified an MPR500 confirming it was a 500-pound class general purpose bomb made by Israeli Elbit Systems as well as the tailfin of a JDAM guidance kit, produced by the US-based Boeing company.^{lxxvii} HRW found no evidence of a military target at the site.^{lxxviii}

14. May 26, 2024 – GBU-39, Rafah, occupied Gaza Strip

On May 26, 2024, two Israeli air strikes on the Kuwaiti Peace Camp a makeshift camp for internally displaced people (IDP) in Tal al-Sultan in west Rafah, killed at least 36 people – including six children – and injured more than 100.^{lxxix} At least four of those killed were Palestinian fighters.^{lxxx} The air strikes, which targeted two Hamas commanders staying amid displaced civilians, consisted of two US-made GBU-39 guided bombs.^{lxxxi} The bombs contain an explosive charge of 17kg.^{lxxxii} However, the total weight of each bomb is 113kg, capable of throwing metal fragments hundreds of meters.^{lxxxiii} The use of these munitions, which project deadly fragments over a wide area, in a camp housing civilians in overcrowded temporary shelters likely constituted a disproportionate and indiscriminate attack and should be investigated as a war crime.^{lxxxiv}

15. July 20, 2024 – GBU-39, Hodeidah, Yemen

On July 20, 2024, Israeli airstrikes hit Yemen's Hodeidah port.^{lxxxv} The airstrikes killed at least six civilians and reportedly injured at least 80 others and hit more than two dozen oil storage tanks and two shipping cranes as well as a power plant in Hodeidah's Salif district.^{lxxxvi} HRW determined that this amounted to an apparently unlawful indiscriminate or disproportionate attack on civilians that could have a long-term impact on millions of Yemenis who rely on the port for food and humanitarian aid, a possible war crime..^{lxxxvii} Photos of a remnant that Mwatana for Human Rights collected at the site was analyzed by HRW, which bore the markings of Woodward, a U.S. manufacturing company, and matches remnants collected in other contexts of the GBU-39 series small diameter bomb made by the U.S. company Boeing.^{lxxxviii}

^{viii} Amnesty International, *Israel/Gaza: Operation "Cast Lead": 22 Days of Death and Destruction*, January 2009, at: <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/mde150152009en.pdf</u> and Human Rights Watch,

ⁱ Air Force, "Joint Direct Attack Munition GBU- 31/32/38," at: <u>https://www.af.mil/About-Us/Fact-Sheets/Display/Article/104572/joint-direct-attack-munition-gbu-313238/</u>

ⁱⁱ Ibid.

ⁱⁱⁱ Ibid.

^{iv} Congressional Research Service, "Defense Primer: U.S. Precision-Guided Munitions," November 15, 2022, at: <u>https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11353</u>

^v The Boeing Company, "PRECISION ENGAGEMENT SYSTEMS," at:

https://www.boeing.com/defense/weapons#facts

^{vi} Air Force, "GBU-39B Small Diameter Bomb Weapon System," at: <u>https://www.af.mil/About-Us/Fact-Sheets/Display/Article/104573/gbu-39b-small-diameter-bomb-weapon-system/</u>.

^{vii} Lockheed Martin, "Paveway II Plus Laser Guided Bomb (LGB) Raising The Bar For Low Cost Precision Guided Bombs," at: <u>https://www.lockheedmartin.com/en-us/products/paveway-ii-plus-laser-guided-bomb.html</u>.

Israel: Stop Shelling Crowded Gaza City: Effect of 155mm Artillery Indiscriminate in Populated Areas, January 16, 2009, at: <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2009/01/16/israel-stop-shelling-crowded-gaza-city</u>.

^{ix} Amnesty International, "Black Friday" Carnage in Rafah during 2014 Israel/Gaza Conflict, July 29, 2015, at: <u>https://blackfriday.amnesty.org/</u>.

^x Amnesty International, "Israel/OPT: Pattern of Israeli attacks on residential homes in Gaza must be investigated as war crimes," May 17, 2021, at: <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/press-release/2021/05/israelopt-pattern-of-israeli-attacks-on-residential-homes-in-gaza-must-be-investigated-as-war-crimes/</u>.

^{xi} Zeteo, "EXCLUSIVE: Biden Administration Sending 6,500 Munitions to Israel, Despite Ongoing Killing Of Civilians in Gaza," August 9, 2024, at: <u>https://zeteo.com/p/exclusive-biden-administration-sending</u>.

^{xii} Defense Security Cooperation Agency, "Israel – F-15IA and F-15I+ Aircraft," August 13, 2024, at: <u>https://www.dsca.mil/press-media/major-arms-sales/israel-f-15ia-and-f-15i-aircraft</u>.

xiii Reuters, "Exclusive: US has sent Israel thousands of 2,000-pound bombs since Oct. 7," June 29, 2024, at: https://www.reuters.com/world/us-has-sent-israel-thousands-2000-pound-bombs-since-oct-7-2024-06-28/

xiv Reuters, "Exclusive: US has sent Israel thousands of 2,000-pound bombs since Oct. 7," June 29, 2024, at: https://www.reuters.com/world/us-has-sent-israel-thousands-2000-pound-bombs-since-oct-7-2024-06-28/

^{xv} CNN, "US paused shipment of bombs to Israel amid concerns over potential use in Rafah incursion," May 8, 2024, at: <u>https://www.cnn.com/2024/05/07/politics/us-israel-bomb-shipment-pause-rafah-incursion/index.html</u>.
^{xvi} Washington Post, "U.S. to again ship 500-pound bombs to Israel, reversing suspension," July 10, 2024, at: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/2024/07/10/us-israel-500-pound-bomb/</u>.

xvii Amnesty International, "ISRAEL/OPT: INVESTIGATE POSSIBLE WAR CRIMES DURING ISRAEL'S MILITARY OFFENSIVE ON GAZA IN MAY 2023," June 13, 2023, p.1-2 at:

https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/mde15/6848/2023/en/

^{xviii} Ibid.

^{xix} Ibid.

^{xx} Ibid.

^{xxi} Ibid.

^{xxii} Ibid.

^{xxiii} Ibid.

xxiv Ibid.

xxv Amnesty International, "ISRAEL/OPT: INVESTIGATE POSSIBLE WAR CRIMES DURING ISRAEL'S MILITARY OFFENSIVE ON GAZA IN MAY 2023," June 13, 2023, p.7 at: https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/mde15/6848/2023/en/

xxvi Ibid.

xxvii Ibid.

xxviii Ibid.

^{xxix} Ibid.

^{xxx} Ibid.

^{xxxi} Ibid.

xxxii Amnesty International, "ISRAEL/OPT: INVESTIGATE POSSIBLE WAR CRIMES DURING ISRAEL'S MILITARY OFFENSIVE ON GAZA IN MAY 2023," June 13, 2023, p.8 at: https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/mde15/6848/2023/en/

xxxiii Ibid.

xxxiv Amnesty International, "Israel/OPT: US-made munitions killed 43 civilians in two documented Israeli air strikes in Gaza – new investigation," December 5, 2023, at: <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2023/12/israel-opt-us-made-munitions-killed-43-civilians-in-two-documented-israeli-air-strikes-in-gaza-new-investigation/</u>.

^{xxxv} Ibid.

^{xxxvi} Ibid. ^{xxxvii} Ibid.

^{xxxviii} Ibid.

xxxix Amnesty International, "Israel/OPT: 'Nowhere safe in Gaza': Unlawful Israeli strikes illustrate callous disregard for Palestinian lives," November 20, 2023, at: <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2023/11/israel-opt-nowhere-safe-in-gaza-unlawful-israeli-strikes-illustrate-callous-disregard-for-palestinian-lives/</u>.

^{xli} Ibid.

^{xlii} Ibid.

^{xliii} Ibid.

^{xliv} Ibid.

^{xlv} Ibid.

^{xl} Ibid.

^{xlix} Ibid.

¹ Ibid.

^{li} Reuters, "No place of refuge: Israeli strikes hit Gaza refugee camps," November 3, 2023, at: https://www.reuters.com/graphics/ISRAEL-PALESTINIANS/GAZA-JABALIA/byprrdygipe/liiilbid.

liii Ibid.

^{liv} Amnesty International, "Israel/OPT: New evidence of unlawful Israeli attacks in Gaza causing mass civilian casualties amid real risk of genocide," February 12, 2024, at:

https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2024/02/israel-opt-new-evidence-of-unlawful-israeli-attacks-in-gazacausing-mass-civilian-casualties-amid-real-risk-of-genocide/.

- ^{lv} Ibid.
- lvi Ibid.
- lvii Ibid.
- lviii Ibid.

lix Ibid.

- ^{lx} Ibid.
- ^{lxi} Ibid.

lxii Ibid.

^{lxiii} Ibid. ^{lxiv} Ibid.

lxv Ibid.

^{lxvi} Ibid.

lxvii Ibid.

lxviii Ibid.

lxix Ibid.

^{lxx} Ibid.

lxxi Ibid.

lxxii Ibid.

lxxiii Ibid.

^{lxxiv} Human Rights Watch, "Israel: US Arms Used in Strike that Killed Lebanon Aid Workers," May 7, 2024, at: <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2024/05/07/israel-us-arms-used-strike-killed-lebanon-aid-workers.</u>

^{lxxv} Ibid.

lxxvi Ibid.

lxxvii Ibid.

lxxviii Ibid.

^{lxxix} Amnesty International, "Israel/OPT: Israeli attacks targeting Hamas and other armed group fighters that killed scores of displaced civilians in Rafah should be investigated as war crimes," August 27, 2024, at:

https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2024/08/israel-opt-israeli-attacks-targeting-hamas-and-other-armed-groupfighters-that-killed-scores-of-displaced-civilians-in-rafah-should-be-investigated-as-war-crimes/. ^{Ixxx} Ibid.

lxxxi Ibid.

lxxxii Ibid.

lxxxiii Ibid.

lxxxiv Ibid.

^{lxxxv} Human Rights Watch, "Yemen: Israeli Port Attack Possible War Crime," August 19, 2024, at:

https://www.hrw.org/news/2024/08/19/yemen-israeli-port-attack-possible-war-

crime#:~:text=(Beirut)%20%E2%80%93%20The%20Israeli%20airstrikes,Human%20Rights%20Watch%20said%2 Otoday. Ixxxvi Tbid.

lxxxvii Ibid.

lxxxviii Ibid.

^{xlvi} Amnesty International, "Israel/OPT: US-made munitions killed 43 civilians in two documented Israeli air strikes in Gaza – new investigation," December 5, 2023, at: <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2023/12/israel-opt-usmade-munitions-killed-43-civilians-in-two-documented-israeli-air-strikes-in-gaza-new-investigation/</u>. ^{xlvii} Ibid.